


VERMONT LEAGUE OF CITIES AND TOWNS
BOARD OF DIRECTORS MEETING
Thursday, April 20, 2023

MINUTES

VLCT Board Members Present (in person): Jessie Baker, William Fraser (left at the break), Charlie Hancock, Delsie Hoyt, Michael Hogan, Joseph Major, Miro Weinberger, Julie Hance

(via Zoom): Lucrecia Wonsor, Mary Ann Goulette (left at the break), Ann Lawless

VLCT Staff Present (in person): Ted Brady, Jessica Hill, Jeremy Weiss, Abby Friedman, Karen Horn, Gwynn Zakov
(via Zoom): Kelley Avery	

Agenda Item # 1: Call to order by President 
President Jessie Baker called the meeting to order at 12:22 p.m. All Board members introduced themselves. President Jessie Baker welcomed the new board member Michael Hogan. 	

Agenda Item #2: Additions and Deletions to the Agenda
Charlie Hancock moved to adopt the agenda as presented. Delsie Hoyt seconded the motion. The motion was approved unanimously. 	

Agenda Item #3: Consent Agenda Julie Hance moved to adopt the consent agenda as written including the Minutes of March 16, 2023, Board meeting, the April Personnel Report, the Health and Dental Plan Addendum, and Participation in RPC Grant Proposal. The motion was seconded by Delsie Hoyt. The motion was approved unanimously.

[bookmark: _Hlk121403424]Agenda Item # 4: Organizational Update 
Ted provided an overview of the Municipal Access Portal launch with over 600 members being able to login and get access to the portal. Ted gave a quick overview of the most critical functions of the new portal. Jessie Baker asked members to log in and update their pictures. Ted also informed the Board of two other vacancies the Board should seek to fill including the Downtown Development board and Opioid Advisory Committee. Ted is hoping to have nominations and appointment of these open seats at the Board’s next regularly scheduled meeting in May. Miro shared the Opioid Advisory Committee has been meeting and making recommendations on how to spend opioid settlement money and is a very impactful board opportunity. 

Ted is looking to develop a list of candidates to provide to the nomination committee for the VLCT Legislative Service Award and VLCT Municipal Person of the Year award. He asked Board members to provide recommendations by June. 

Ted shared that the golf tournament is back, scheduled for Wednesday June 28th at Green Mountain National. Town of Killington voted to give VLCT a break on fees, $65 for a round of 18 with lunch. All proceeds will to go to a scholarship program currently in development.

He also updated the committee about VLCT Town Fair September 26-27th at the Doubletree in South Burlington. Ted provided an update regarding VLCT’s participation in an RPC grant proposal previously approved by the Board, Vermont Inclusion Week, the signing of a letter of intent for a risk management software platform and ongoing MAC trainings for Select Boards. Manager recruitment continues, the Town of Shelburne recently hired a manager and proposals are out for the towns of Charlotte and Johnson. VLCT is still waiting to see if either are accepted. There is also ongoing recruitment happening in the Town of Hartford. 
	
Agenda Item# 5: 2023/2024 Delta Dental Contract Renewal
Kelley Avery presented the proposal as outlined in the meeting packet. She explained there will be no rate increase for the coming year. About 172 members currently purchase their dental insurance through VLCT, representing about 2200 employees.

Joe Major moved to approve the Delta Dental renewal as presented. William Fraser seconded the motion. The motion was approved unanimously.  

Agenda Item #: VLCT Board of Directors Appointment Michael Doenges
Ted explained the process to fill Mayor Allaire’s board seat. He reminded the board of prior conversations that have taken place and the hope to find a board member from a larger community in the southern part of Vermont. Newly elected Rutland City Mayor Doenges expressed interest in serving. 

Mary Ann Goulette moved to appoint Rutland City Mayor Michael Doenges to the unoccupied seat through October 2024. Julie Hance seconded the motion. The motion was approved unanimously.  
	
Agenda Item #7: VLCT Board Policy Review and Adoption
Ted explained it has been since 2016 since there was a holistic review of board policies. The goal is to readopt every few years and make sure they are all still relevant. There is one substantive change to Board policies being sought. There are 4 policies that are not being adopted today including the computer, advertising, open meeting law compliance, and records retention policies that still need to be updated. VLCT IT staff and IT consultant are currently in month 6 of a policy review to ensure compliance with the Vermont Department of Financial Regulations. Once the review is completed, those updated policies will be brought before the board for adoption. 

Ted then went on to discuss the proposed changes including changes to the virtual meeting policy, financial management policy, and various changes to reflect language updates including updating pronoun usage.

Lucrecia Wonsor moved to readopt the board policies. Charlie Hancock seconded the motion. The motion was approved unanimously.

Agenda Item # 8: Municipal Reinvestment Pilot Program	
Ted explained the Joint Investment Committee recommended the Board approve the RFP to solicit local investment opportunities for portions of VLCT’s working capital, up to 5 percent of PACIF’s net position, and excess net position of VERB.  

Charlie Hancock moved to approve the proposed Request for Proposals endorsed by the VLCT Joint Investment Committee. Michael Hogan seconded the motion. The motion was approved via roll call. 

	4/20/2023 Motion to Approve Municipal Reinvestment Pilot Program

	Name
	Muni
	ROLL CALL (Y, N) 

	CHARLIE HANCOCK
	MONTGOMERY
	Y

	DELSIE HOYT
	FAIRLEE
	Y

	GEORGETTE WOLF-LUDWIG
	FAIRLEE
	ABSENT

	HON. MIRO WEINBERGER
	BURLINGTON
	Y

	JESSIE BAKER
	SO BURLINGTON
	Y

	MICHAEL HOGAN
	RUTLAND CITY
	Y

	JULIE HANCE
	CHESTER
	Y

	ANN LAWLESS
	WHEELOCK
	Y

	LUCRECIA WONSOR
	KILLINGTON
	Y

	MARY ANN GOULETTE
	WEST RUTLAND
	Y

	WILLIAM FRASER
	MONTPELIER
	N

	JOE MAJOR
	HARTFORD
	Y

	
	
	


Agenda Item# 9: Municipal Services Consultant Corps Request for Qualification	
Ted described and sought feedback on the Municipal Services Consultant Corps RFQ. Ted explained he is not seeking approval today as things have changed since the packet was built including services around equity which were pulled out by the Equity Committee for further review. 

Jesse Baker expressed some concerns around the evaluation of the consultants, how to verify their track record and whether that consultant shares the values of VLCT and the Board including a commitment to inclusion. Jesse Baker shared the Board might want to fund a new non-attorney position within MAC. Miro Weinberger expressed support for a newly funded position within MAC. No action taken.

Agenda Item# 10: Break
The Board took a break from 1:50- 2:02p.m.

Agenda Item # 11: Advocacy Update 
Karen Horn and Gwynn Zakov provided updates on four major pieces of legislation advancing in the state house: housing preemption, regional dispatch, appraisal, and project-based tax increment financing.  Target date for the end of the biennial session is May 12th.

Karen Horn announced her retirement effective June 30th. Jesse expressed that this is a huge loss to Vermont and the board thanked Karen for her contributions to the league and to the state.

Agenda Item #12: Executive Session to Conduct VLCT Executive Director Evaluation 	
Charlie Hancock made the following motion: “Because it is time for our annual evaluation of the executive director, I Charlie Hancock move that we go into executive session to discuss the evaluation of a public officer or employee under the provisions of Title 1, Section 313 (a) (3) of the Vermont Statutes.” The motion was seconded by Julie Hance. The motion was approved unanimously. The Board then went into executive session from 2:35 to 2:45.

Thereupon, Joe Major moved to accept the compensation update as presented. The motion was seconded by Charlie Hancock. The motion passed unanimously. 

Agenda Item # 13: Other Business 
There was no other business.	

Agenda Item # 14: Adjourn 
Charlie Hancock made a motion to adjourn the meeting. Julie Hance seconded the motion. The motion was adopted unanimously, and the meeting adjourned at 2:53p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Jeremy Weiss
Membership & Administrative Coordinator

As adopted by the VLCT Board of Directors on May 18, 2023
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